

2 3 TOWN OF NORTH HAMPTON, NEW HAMPSHIRE 4 NORTH HAMPTON SELECT BOARD REGULAR MEETING 5 **FEBRUARY 25, 2019** 7:00 PM 6 NORTH HAMPTON TOWN HALL 7 **DRAFT MINUTES** 8 9 SELECT BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT: Chairman Jim Maggiore, Vice-Chairman Kathleen Kilgore, Member 10 Larry Miller 11 12 ALSO PRESENT: Town Administrator Bryan Kaenrath, Cable Director John Savastano, Deputy Police Chief 13 Joshua Stokel 14 15 **AGENDA** 16 17 Chairman Jim Maggiore welcomed everyone to the February 25, 2019 Select Board Meeting, and said they 18 were coming out of a of Document Management presentation which started at 5:45 pm. He called the 19 meeting to order at 7:03 pm, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 20 21 First Public Comment Session 22 Frank Ferraro of Post Road asked for permission to be able to comment during the discussion of the 23 Economic Development Study of Route 1; there were no objections from the Board. He also asked if the 24 2 drawings of the proposed purchased property at 216 Atlantic Avenue presented by Selectman Miller at 25 the Deliberative Session could be posted on the website. 26 27 Chairman Maggiore said he had an issue with that as he did not want the Select Board to come off as 28 advocating for any one warrant article over another. He recommended they either put all or none of the

A recording of the meeting can be found at: http://www.townhallstreams.com/towns/north_hampton_nh, and a DVD recording is available at the North Hampton Town Administrative Offices, 233 Atlantic Avenue, North

Disclaimer –These minutes are prepared by the Recording Secretary within five (5) business days as required by

NH RSA 91-A:2, II. They will not be finalized until approved by majority vote of the Select Board.

36 Hampton, New Hampshire 03862.

articles on the website.

1

29

30

31 32

33 34

35

37

Cynthia Swank said she was representing Friends of the Library and they were doing their second annual fund raiser at the Community Oven next Monday, March 4, 2019 from 5:00 pm to 9:00 pm, with their proceeds based on the amount of food sales. She said there were also 2 raffles going on, one for a Boston Red Sox game and World Series hat, and one for Lulu Posh, with the winners announced on Monday. Chairman Maggiore wore the hat throughout the meeting in support of the raffles.

Consent Calendar

Payroll Manifest of 02/14/2019 in the amount of \$68,273.60 Payroll Manifest of 02/21/2019 in the amount of \$69,920.07

Accounts Payable Manifest of 02/21/2019 in the amount of \$1,080,188.13

Motion: Selectwoman Kilgore made a motion to accept the above items on the Consent Calendar as represented in the packet, which was seconded by Selectman Miller. The first three (3) Consent Calendar items were approved by a vote of 3-0.

Motion: Chairman Maggiore made a motion to table the four (4) items listed below until the next Select Board meeting as they were missing from the packet. The motion was seconded by Selectwoman Kilgore and was approved by a vote of 3-0.

Veteran Tax Credit Application Veteran Tax Credit Application

Fire Permits for July 1, 2018 - December 31, 2018

Cemetery Deed

Correspondence - None

Committee Updates

Chairman Maggiore said he included an update from *NHMA* about what was happening in Concord, and said questions about the bills could be addressed to him or Tamara Le.

Selectwoman Kilgore said the <u>Economic Development Committee</u> had not met since their last meeting and she would be discussing EDC later in New Business.

Chairman Maggiore said the <u>Heritage Commission</u> would be meeting on Thursday, and the <u>Water</u> <u>Commission</u> meeting would be tomorrow evening.

Selectman Miller said the <u>Budget Committee</u> had not met since their last meeting.

Public Hearing

Proposed Amendment to the Cable Television Franchise Agreement

Chairman Maggiore said Attorney Kate Miller from DTC was present to talk about the agreement before the Public Hearing.

Attorney Kate Miller said several years ago they had done an extensive review to negotiate a new contract with Comcast, the cable provider in the Town. She said more video content available on the internet, and said though Comcast was looking ahead to when they would no longer be a cable television provider they hoped to be the internet provider of choice. She said she had spoken with the Town Administrator and recommended that it might be most economical to do an amendment to extend the current contract and

keep the existing terms in place. She said the Town did not have jurisdiction over types of programming, costs, or the type of technology used by Comcast.

<u>Discussion</u>: Selectman Miller asked if there were any other cable providers in the area, and Attorney Miller said the closest was Atlantic Broadband in Rochester. Selectwoman Kilgore asked if Comcast would be upgrading the Town's lines to fiber optics. Attorney Miller said probably not in the near future, and they could not insist on the upgrade. Selectwoman Kilgore said there was a concern in the Town with broadband speeds, and said Route 1 was never upgraded. Attorney Miller said Comcast Business was more robust than residential, and they were basically negotiating the residential contract.

Attorney Miller said the challenge was that the Town did not have the leverage to encourage Comcast to build out, but felt it made sense to have the conversation as part of this agreement. Selectman Miller said they did not want to wait too long to offer an amendment, and Attorney Miller said the agreement could be extended for some number of months to get things ironed out. She said that Comcast was starting to do HDTV channels for residents but they had been very reluctant to roll that out on the Seacoast.

Chairman Maggiore opened the Public Hearing at 7:31 pm.

Laurel Pohl of 100 North Road said the Board had already asked for an upgrade to the Town infrastructure, and it might be that Comcast could not deliver HDTV to an old infrastructure. She said they could ask for an increase in the Franchise Fee itself and ask Comcast to pay for some of the equipment.

Frank Ferraro of Post Road clarified that the Franchise Fee was a sales tax. He said the Town establishes the percentage to collect, and Comcast calculates that percentage times the video broadcast revenues from the Town. As far as broadband, he said they did not know if Comcast would do anything unless they asked, and said Exeter had gotten a lot from Comcast years ago by asking.

Attorney Miller said she could address some of the issues, and said it was true that Franchise Fees are an added fee on top of subscribers. She said in addition, Comcast passed through any "grants" for equipment to the subscribers. She said if the Town got \$100,000 worth of equipment it would be by the franchise term of 10 years, with the equipment delivered in the first year but not collected from the Town until the whole 10 years had passed, charging subscribers 11% interest until paid back.

Attorney Miller, who negotiated the cable contract for Exeter, stated that they were fortunate in being able to release Comcast from an obligation by giving up an institutional network, and Comcast was willing to trade that for other valuable things for the town. She said looking for those areas where you can find some leverage and apply it was key.

Cable Director John Savastano said as far as infrastructure they were top notch over their neighbors, and he felt what they were doing with their funds was exemplary. He said they were "fiber" already as they had to get to Comcast that way. He said he was happy, and was not sure what else they could get out of Comcast, and he did not want to see the cable situation shut down because some businesses wanted faster internet.

Chairman Maggiore closed the Public Hearing at 7:45 pm.

Motion: To execute a nine-month extension of the Comcast Cable Franchise Agreement for the Town of North Hampton, and during that time the Town would form a 4-member negotiation team to include the

- Town Administrator, the Cable Program Director, and one member of the Select Board to negotiate a 133
- long-term contract with Attorney Miller. 134
- Motioned: Chairman Maggiore 135
- 136 Seconded: Selectwoman Kilgore

137

- 138 Discussion: Attorney Miller said they should be able to get some response back fairly quickly in terms of whether they could discuss upgrading bandwidth or providing more robust service with Comcast. She said 139 140 she would draft up an extension for 9 months and email it to the Town Administrator to circulate. She said it would just extend the current franchise agreement until November 11, 2019, and all existing terms 141
- 142 would stay in place.

143 144

Vote: The Motion to extend the Cable Franchise Agreement with Comcast for nine (9) months was approved by a vote of 3-0.

145 146

Selectwoman Kilgore volunteered to be the Select Board member on the Cable Negotiating Committee.

147 148

- 149 Report of the Town Administrator – Bryan Kaenrath
 - A copy of the Report of the Town Administrator will be attached to these minutes.

150 151 152

153

154

Town Administrator Kaenrath said on March 16th at 5:00 pm at the SNHU Arena would be the CHAD hockey game, and the North Hampton Police/Fire basketball game would be held on March 21, 2019. He said the Rails to Trails agreement was sent with the additional language requested and they were waiting on negotiations.

155 156

Town Administrator Kaenrath said the final Document Management presentation by Conway Office 157 Solutions would be held at the next Select Board meeting on March 11, 2019. 158

159 160

161

Chairman Maggiore asked if the absentee ballots for Election Day had come in, and Town Administrator Kaenrath said he would check. Chairman Maggiore said the Town Report was now available and said the report was dedicated this year to Bill and Jane Boesch.

162 163 164

Items left on the Table - None

165 166

167

Seasonal Speed Limitation on Route 1A

168

NEW BUSINESS

Chairman Maggiore said they had discussed in recent years the idea of additional safety during high-traffic 169 times on Route 1A by lowering the speed limit. He suggested the time period be Memorial Day to Labor 170 171 Day.

172

- Motion: To reduce the speed limit on Route 1A from the Hampton/North Hampton town line to the North 173 Hampton/Rye town line to 25 mph. 174
- 175 Motioned: Chairman Maggiore
- 176 Seconded: Selectman Miller

177

Discussion: Deputy Police Chief Joshua Stokel said the Police Department had no objection to the seasonal 178 reduction, but the problem would be getting the word out through social media. Selectman Miller asked 179

if he felt there were enough signs, and Deputy Police Chief Stokel said he felt there were enough signs going north to Rye from the State Beach but more could be added going south to Hampton.

Jeff Hillier of Glendale Road said it might be more effective and fair to motorists if they were in coordination with Hampton and Rye and everyone was making the change. Chairman Maggiore said it made perfect sense to communicate with the other boards and town administrators.

Vote: The motion to reduce the speed limit on Route 1A to 25 mph was approved by a vote of 3-0.

Chairman Maggiore asked Town Administrator Kaenrath to coordinate with the Police Department and the Director of Public Works about signage, and draft a letter to other town managers to notify them of the Town's plans.

2019 North Hampton Beach Stickers

Chairman Maggiore said this was the consideration of Beach Parking Permits, and said they had a fixed number (20) of parking spaces at the beach which were currently \$35.00. He said the revenues were used to pay for the leased spaces with the remainder going into the Recreation Revolving account. He said each year Finance Director Ryan Cornwell estimated expenses and net incomes or loss based on different price points and the Board decided what the price should be. Town Administrator Kaenrath said they had until March 1, 2019, and said he had ordered more stickers for this year.

Motion: To keep the price of the 2019 North Hampton Beach Stickers at \$35.00.

Motioned: Selectwoman Kilgore
 Seconded: Chairman Maggiore
 Vote: Motion approved 3-0

Discussion of Economic Development Committee Report to Select Board

Chairman Maggiore said they received the EDC report several weeks ago and it was up to the Board now to consider the recommendations.

Jim Better of 102 North Road stated in summary that the next step for EDC was to create an RFP for landscape architect to design a facsimile of what the Village Center would look like upon completion. He said part of the RFP would be to create an inclusionary proviso that all stakeholders would meet with the architect to reach a consensus before the picture was made. When the picture was complete, they would get commercial stakeholders together for their buy-in on the vision for development along Lafayette Road. He said they did not know the timing or the cost, but the EDC would investigate opportunities through UNH and the State for resources going forward and get buy-in from stakeholders to create a Village Center the Town could be proud of.

Selectman Miller said the Select Board had received an RFP, and asked Mr. Better if they would need two more. Mr. Better said EDC had a conversation with someone who was interesting in submitting a bid, and they now needed to create the RFP and invite two other landscape architects to create their vision.

Frank Ferraro of Post Road said his comments were on the calculations presented at the last meeting that with full buildout on Route 1 additional tax revenues would be a wash and increased services might be needed. He said he had concerns about the methodology used and found a fundamental flaw in the math. He said if he corrected for the methodology and used both the municipal and the School tax rate he came up with a net new annual revenue of \$692,000. He said he also disputed the assumption that full buildout

228 would require adding new services, and felt that full buildout of Route 1 would yield a significant increase 229 in tax revenues.

230 231

232

Chairman Maggiore said Mr. Ferraro needed to have that conversation with the EDC. Mr. Ferraro said he would meet with them and try to come to an understanding on the issue. Mr. Better said he invited inclusion and would meet with Mr. Ferraro to work that through.

233 234 235

236

237

Chairman Maggiore said in the EDC report were suggested recommendations of action the Select Board could take. He said he felt the EDC was providing valuable information to the Town and they should continue doing this work. Selectwoman Kilgore said she was good with a consensus right now as the Board made a commitment to get back to the EDC after reviewing this report.

238 239 240

241

242

Chairman Maggiore asked Mr. Better if he was good with a consensus of the Board that he continue the work and continue to present information and update the Board. Mr. Betters agreed and asked about the request from the EDC for funding. Selectwoman Kilgore said it was difficult for the Board to commit to funding when they did not know the costs.

243 244 245

246

247

248

Chairman Maggiore stated that once they had the RFP, if funds were available from this year's operating budget, they could consider encumbering those funds if the contract were received before June 30, 2019, without any burden on taxpayers or the next budget. Mr. Better said he understood that if the EDC created the RFP, got 2 additional proposals, and presented the winning bid to the Select Board before June 30, 2019, they could get money to move forward.

249 250 251

Selectwoman Kilgore said Chairman Maggiore was saying the EDC would need an executed contract by the end of the business day on June 30, 2019 in order to encumber the funds. Mr. Better said he would make it the goal of EDC to provide that document prior to the end of the fiscal year.

253 254 255

252

Acceptance of the Minutes of Prior Meetings

256 257

Approval of the January 14, 2019 Non-Public Minutes Sessions I & II

258 Tabled until the next Select Board Meeting of March 11, 2019 259

260

Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 28, 2019

261 Motion: To approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 28, 2019 as presented in the packet.

262 Motioned: Selectwoman Kilgore 263 Seconded: Selectman Miller 264 Vote: Motion approved 3-0

265 266

Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 11, 2019

267 Corrections: Selectwoman Kilgore requested the name of the resident be added to the First Public

268 Comment Session of that meeting.

269 Motion: To approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 11, 2019 as amended above.

270 Motioned: Selectwoman Kilgore 271 Seconded: Selectman Miller

272 Vote: Motion approved 3-0, as amended

273 274

Approval of Non-Public Meeting Minutes of May 11, 2017

Motion by Selectwoman Kilgore to *approve* the *May, 2017 Non-Public Meting Minutes*; seconded by Selectman Miller; approved 3-0.

277278

Approval of Non-Public Meeting Minutes of March 13, 2017, Sessions I & II

Selectwoman Kilgore said she could not vote on these minutes as she was not a member of the Select Board at that time.

Motion by Selectman Miller to *approve* the minutes of *Non-Public Sessions I & II of March 13, 2017*; seconded by Chairman Maggiore; approved 2-0.

282 283

281

Any Other Item that may legally come before the Board

284 285

Second Public Comment Session

286 287

288

289

290

Nancy Monaghan of Atlantic Avenue said with regard to the discussion on EDC, the Planning Board met last week and authorized an ad-hoc Sub-Committee on Economic Development to deal with land use regulation considerations. She said the Sub-Committee was made up Planning Board members Phil Wilson, Lauri Etela and Timothy Harned, and two (2) citizen members would be chosen, one being Joe Bernardo and the other to be determined for a total of five (5) members.

291292293

Frank Ferraro said the Board had agreed to discuss the 2 drawings for the 216 Atlantic Avenue property again at the end of the meeting.

294295296

Chairman Maggiore stated that Mr. Ferraro requested that the drawings of 216 Atlantic Avenue be put on the Town website, and reiterated his concern that any one item there would look like electioneering on behalf of the Select Board and repeated his opinion that it should be all or none.

298299300

301

297

Selectman Miller stated that there was a Public Hearing on the property in November and then a Deliberative Session, and he preferred that no articles be posted on the Town website. Selectwoman Kilgore suggested they ask the Attorney General for guidance.

302 303 304

305

Motion: That the Select Board instruct the Town Administrator, depending on the answer from the Attorney General's office, to either post or not post documentation for all Warrant Articles on the Town website as requested.

306 website as requested.307 **Motioned:** Selectwoman Kilgore

Seconded: Chairman Maggiore, for discussion

Vote: Motion failed 1-2

309 310 311

308

Mr. Ferraro asked that the 2 drawings be made available in Town offices, and Selectman Miller agreed.

312313

Next Meeting: The next regular Select Board Meeting is scheduled for March 11, 2019.

314

315 Adjournment

316 Chairman Maggiore adjourned the meeting at 8:39 pm.

317

- 318 Respectfully submitted,
- 319 Patricia Denmark, Recording Secretary

Bryan T. Kaenrath Town Administrator

Municipal Offices
233 Atlantic Avenue
North Hampton, NH 03862
bkaenrath@northhampton-nh.gov
Tel: (603) 964-8087
Fax: (603) 964-1514



TOWN OF NORTH HAMPTON, NEW HAMPSHIRE OFFICE of the TOWN ADMINISTRATOR

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR'S REPORT FEBRUARY 25, 2019 SELECT BOARD MEETING

REPORTING PERIOD

The reporting period is from February 11, 2019 through February 22, 2019

FINANCE

Current expense report can be found at the following link: https://www.northhampton-nh.gov/sites/northhamptonnh/files/uploads/expense02192019.pdf. With 19 weeks remaining in the fiscal year we have approximately 36% of budget remaining and a projected surplus of approximately \$416,000.

Personnel

The Police Department. Our newest hire, Megan McBride, is currently at the Police Academy. On March 16th at 5pm at the SNHU arena Officer Manlow will be participating in the CHAD hockey game. The annual Police-Fire Basketball game is scheduled for March 21st at North Hampton School.

The Fire Department. Our new hires Steven Turner and Maryssa Goodrich are off to a fantastic start. Our utility truck has been out for electrical repairs and should be back shortly.

Facilities

Town Hall. John Schnitzler anticipates being able to begin work in spring or summer of this year with the most pressing issues and continue into 2020 with the items of lesser priority. I will again

confirm cost estimates with him once he has had a chance to review the report he did for us last year.

The Library. Nothing new to report.

Stone Building. Nothing new to report.

Town Office/Chevalier Building. Rockingham County inmate trustees have started work with interior painting in the administration area and stairways. They will be returning again the week of March 8th to continue work.

Projects

Telephone System/Communications. Nothing new to report

Regionalization. Nothing new to report.

Perambulation. Nothing new to report.

Coakley Landfill Group. I will announce the date of the next meeting for March once it has been set.

Cemeteries. Nothing new to report.

Finance Policies: Revisions have been completed.

Elections. Our municipal elections will be held March 12th at North Hampton School.

Junkyard Closures and/or New Problems: Nothing new to report.

Recreation Activities. Winterfest was a great success and very well attended. Our thanks to Rec Director Joe Manzi and the Public Works crew for their great work in putting on this event. Another Boston Red Sox trip is also being planned for June 9th. Please see the Recreation page on our website or visit their Facebook page for more information on all of our available programs and how to register.

Economic Development. Committee report.

Rails to Trails. Our signed trail agreement has been returned to DOT pursuant to the motion for its approval at our last BOS meeting.

Public Works. Director Hubbard and his crew have been busy with winter road maintenance and planning spring projects. The repair of the recycling center roof is slated for the coming months.

Community Outreach. The next Town Administrator's open office hours will be held Monday, March 25th from 3:30 to 5 PM at the Town Clerk's Office. All residents and local business owners are welcome and encouraged to attend.

Philbrick Study Report. After further study of the recommendation for an access road between Bradley Ln. and Woodland Rd. which included walking the site, we are moving forward with getting resident's feedback. Letters have now been sent out to potentially impacted property owners to gauge their interest in the project and hear their comments. I have received two responses to date but expect more to be incoming in the near future.

Document Management System. This evening we had our second presentation from New England Document Systems. Our next presentation from Conway Office Solutions is scheduled for March 11th at 6pm.

Meeting Schedule: Our next regularly scheduled meeting is on March 11, 2019.